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It’s October and the footy finals are over & Treasurer Jim Chalmers is warming up for his 
first Budget on October 25 against a background of mounting economic pressures.  
 
In September, persistently high inflation and aggressive rate hikes by the world’s central 
banks put global share and bond markets under pressure. The US Federal Reserve has 
lifted rates seven times this year, but US inflation remains at 8.3%. There is now growing 
fear that central banks may push the world into recession. In a surprise twist, the Bank 
of England (which has also lifted rates seven times this year) was forced to switch back 
to Quantitative Easing, buying government bonds to support the British pound which 
crashed to a record low in response to a stimulatory mini-Budget released by the new 
Conservative Party leadership. This led to a late relief rally on global sharemarkets and a 
fall in the US dollar and global bond yields. Even so, major global sharemarkets finished 
the month down 6% or more.  
 
In Australia, the picture is a little brighter. Economic growth was up 3.6% in the year to 
June. Company profits are also strong, up 28.5% in the year to June, and unemployment 
remains low, at 3.5% in August. While inflation eased from 7% in July to 6.8% in August, 
due to falling petrol prices, it is still well above the Reserve Bank’s 2-3% target. Aussie 
consumers continue to spend at record levels, pushing up retail spending by 19.2% in 
the year to August, and petrol prices are set to increase by at least 22c a litre after the 
reinstatement of the fuel excise. Both will put upward pressure on inflation and interest 
rates.  
 
The Aussie dollar fell more than 3c against the surging US dollar in September, to US65c.
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